
NORTH DEVON CREMATORIUM JOINT COMMITTEE 
 
A meeting of the above Committee will be held at the Crematorium, Barnstaple on FRIDAY 2nd 
NOVEMBER 2018 AT 2.30 p.m. 
  
Members: Representing North Devon Council 
 

Councillors Mrs Barker, Edgell, Jones, Lane, Luggar, Moores and Yabsley 
(Chairman). 
 

  Representing Torridge District Council 
 

Councillors Dezart, A. Inch, S. Inch, Langmead (Vice Chairman) and  
Pennington. 
 

AGENDA 
 
 
1. Apologies for Absence. 
 
2.  To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 3rd August 2018 
 (attached). 
 
 (a) Matters Arising 
 
3. Items brought forward which, in the opinion of the Chairman, should be considered by 

the meeting as a matter of urgency. 
 
4. Declarations of Interest. 
 
5. To agree the agenda between Part ‘A’ and Part ‘B’ (Confidential Restricted Information). 
 
PART ‘A’ 
 
6. Crematorium Matters. Report by the Crematorium Manager (attached) 
 
7. Performance Monitoring Quarter 2 2018/19. Report by Treasurer (attached) 
 
 
PART ‘B’ (Confidential/Restricted Information) 
 
Nil 
 
 
NOTE:  Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985 
 
In addition to any document specifically mentioned, reports included in this Agenda will have 
been prepared with reference to any or all of the following: 
 
1. All relevant statutory provisions. 
2. All relevant Government circulars and ministerial advice. 
3. All relevant adopted policies of the Council. 



4. Capital Works Programme. 
5. Current Estimates. 
6. Standing Orders 
7. Consultants’ opinion and advice. 
8. Published works relevant to the subject of the report. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


	NORTH DEVON CREMATORIUM JOINT COMMITTEE
	AGENDA
	PART ‘A’





 November 2nd 2018 


Crematorium Matters – Manager’s Report 


Achievements 


i) A new disabled access has been created to the office to improve facilities for visitors. 
The opportunity was taken to redecorate and re-carpet the reception area and put up 
new pictures of local scenes. 


ii) The book of remembrance and memorial branch have been moved to their temporary 
home in the flower room in preparation for the original building’s replacement and to 
prevent further maintenance spending on the leaking roof. It is anticipated that the 
closure of the Phillips Memorial will have been completed by the meeting date. 


iii) Nine new maintenance free benches have been installed, one having been placed by 
each chapel entrance to provide seating for mourners preferring to wait outside the 
waiting room. 


iv) The previously agreed sanctums have been installed in the Royal’s section. 


v) Two small beds adjacent to the Aspen toilets have been tidied and block paved – 3 cycle 
racks have been installed to provide safe cycle parking. 


Metals Recycling Charity Award 


North Devon Children’s Holiday Foundation has been awarded a £5,000 donation.  


North Devon Hospice have been nominated for the next award in the normal order of 
nominations. 
 
Grounds Improvement Update 
The path between Authors & Royals has been ordered and it is hoped that works will be 
completed during November. 


 


. Larkbear 
A representative from the contractor (Persimmon Homes) has met with The Chairman and 
manager. Developer discussions are under way with Devon County Council but a camera 
enforced bus gate (with appropriate list of exempted vehicles) is currently the developer’s 
preferred solution. If the exemptions allow for funeral traffic this would maintain the existing 
access route, add a new access via Gratton way and minimize the risks of the crematorium 
being cut-off by an highway incident such as accident. 







 


Cremation Figures 


  2008-
2009 


2009-
2010 


2010-
2011 


2011-
2012 


2012-
2013 


2013-
2014 


2014-
2015 


2015-
2016 


2016-
2017 


2017-
2018 


2018-
2019 


April 129 98 125 109 102 161 125 139 163 117 161 
May 122 112 90 111 123 117 135 118    126 138 136 
June 96 103 103 129 116 102 123 143    125 129 127 
July 102 90 99 107 111 121 106 111    126 142 133 
Aug 85 99 83 116 106 117 100 109  114 120 106 
Sept 86 103 111 88 104 107 122 127  121 127 106 
Oct 121 97 97 102 101 98 125 140  127 137  
Nov 105 115 115 116 129 96 120 108  157 135  
Dec 133 120 107 88 100 98 120 128  123 131  
Jan 164 141 169 143 159 164 142 131 158 182  
Feb 122 105 140 127 121 116 154 136 137 175  
Mar 114 114 117 132 144 127 157 151 162 164  
Total 1379 1297 1356 1368 1416 1424 1529 1541  1639 1697  


 


Refurbishment of Aspen Chapel 
Because of demands on officer time the refurbishment has been set to commence on 2nd 
January for 10 weeks. The contract is currently out to tender. 


Staffing 


The last 6 years has seen an increase in services of 24% with a commensurate increase in 
workload. The trend seems likely to continue with an increasing population, continually 
improving facilities and the crematorium’s unrivalled value compared to others surrounding. 


The administration staff have reached the point that they are struggling to cope with the 
workload, a situation that is difficult now and will become risky in the event services do continue 
to increase as expected. The whole service relies on the efficient and proper administration of 
the process and maintenance of records. A failure in this regard would cause great distress to 
the family involved, be reputationaly damaging and could lead to sanction by the Ministry of 
Justice. 


This continuing workload increase would best be met by employing an additional part-time staff 
member in the administration role for 3-days a week. The additional costs of the post would be 
between £13,041 - £15,260 (SCP 14-21) depending on experience. 







The technical staff are better positioned to manage their growing workload by reducing the 
gardening aspect of their role (theirs is a 3-role job). This in turn has reduced the time they have 
spent working in the memorial gardens. The burden has therefore increased on the garden staff 
(one full time, one 3-days a week) at a time of increased uptake of memorials due to the 
increase of services. There are also some potential garden area increases which will also 
require more staff hours. 


The gardens of remembrance are an essential part of the service and their upkeep is a high-
priority. An additional 2-days of support (a second part-time gardener) would amount to would 
cost £8,633 p.a (SCP18). 


The Joint Committee are asked to decide on additional staff. 


Christmas Working Days 
It is intended to close on Monday 24th & Monday 31st December and open normally on 27th & 
28th December. This will provide maximum service time availability whilst ensuring operating 
efficiency of the cremators. 


No-Service Cremation Service Option (Direct Cremation) 
The number of early short services over recent months has dropped slightly after a period of 
steady rises, possibly indicating a move of services to other crematoria who offer ‘direct 
cremation’ (where there is no service and no mourners attend), typically at low-cost.  


April-Sept 2015 2016 2017 2018 


Total 37 40 47 45 


 


In the last 3 months three new funeral directors who offer low-cost internet booked services 
(one based in Lincolnshire, two based in South West) have started to use our daytime services 
on the basis that we offer excellent value. However, they have not used our early morning short 
service which ‘competes’ against crematoria offering even lower cost direct cremations.  


The ‘SunLife Cost of Dying Report 2018’ is an in-depth report into the cost of funeral services 
and also looks at regional variances in cost. Despite our excellent value, the South West 
remains the most expensive region in the country at an average cost of £4365 against a 
national average of £3744. The cost of ‘direct cremation’ in the South West is £1823, much 
closer to the national average of £1712. The reduction in costs are very striking with a direct 
cremation averaging £2542 less than a ‘conventional service’ in the South West. North Devon 
Crematorium does not currently offer such a service. 


The report also identified that currently only 2% of services are direct cremation. It was identified 
that 44% of people would consider the option for their own service, 98% stated they don’t want 
a lavish funeral and 31% want the funeral to be as cheap as possible. 







The low uptake suggests a lack of current knowledge about the availability of direct cremation, 
but the demand seems to be increasing as people seek savings and identify this option. The 
Joint Committee are asked to consider providing a ‘direct cremation’ service to meet the 
developing demand at a price to at least match the current regional norm. 


 


Source: SunLife (2018), Cost of Dying Report, sunlife.co.uk/costofdying2018 


 








NORTH DEVON CREMATORIUM JOINT COMMITTEE 
 


2nd November 2018 
 


REPORT OF TREASURER 
 


PERFORMANCE MONITORING QTR 2 2018/2019 
 


 
 
1. INTRODUCTION 
 


1.1. This report presents the financial performance information for April to September 
2018/2019. 


 
 
2. RECOMMENDATIONS 
 


2.1. It is recommended that the performance for April to September 2018/2019 be 
noted. 
 


 
3. REPORT 
 


3.1. A summary of the Expenditure and Income for the period April to September is 
shown below together with the Original and Profiled Estimates.  Also shown is the 
projected outturn and projected outturn variance. 


 
3.2.  


 Original 
Budget 


2018/19 


Profiled 
Budget 


(Apr-Sep) 


Actual 
Apr-Sep 


Variance 
(under)/


over 


Projected 
Outturn 


Projected 
Outturn 
Variance 


 £ £ £ £ £ £ 
Premises 210,200 105,100 67,420 (37,680) 218,667 8,467 
Transport 1,000 500 405 (95) 810 (190) 
Supplies & Services 181,810 90,905 84,738 (6,167) 177,740 (4,070) 
Central 
Support/Employees 


272,620 136,310 132,395 (3,915) 268,521 (4,099) 


Total Expenditure 665,630 332,815 284,958 (47,857) 665,738 108 
       
Fees 1,055,200 527,600 525,343 (2,257) 1,091,934 36,734 
Sales 100,610 50,305 47,488 (2,817) 94,975 (5,635) 
Interest 500 250 292 42 584 84 
CAMEO* 7,000 3,500 0 (3,500) 7,000 0 
Total Income 1,163,310 581,655 573,123 (8,532) 1,194,493 31,183 
       
Cont to Earmarked 
Reserve 


30,000 
 


15,000 
 


15,000 
 


0 30,000 0 


Cont to Equip 
Replacement Res 


100,000 50,000 50,000 0 100,000 0 


Distribution NDC 220,608 110,304 110,304 0 220,608 0 
Distribution TDC 147,072 73,536 73,536 0 147,072 0 
Surplus 0 0 39,325 39,325 31,075 31,075 
* Crematoria Abatement of Mercury Emissions Organisation 
 


3.3. Qtr 2 is showing expenditure £47,857 under the profiled budget and income is 
£8,532 lower than the profiled budget giving a total net variance of £39,325 
increased surplus.  The projections for the year are predicting expenditure £108 







over budget and income £31,183 over budget producing a net variance of £31,075 
increased surplus. 


 
3.4. The main budget variances are discussed below: 
 


3.4.1. Premises – Profiled budget underspends relate to grounds, buildings and plant 
repairs and maintenance.  These underspends are likely to be utilised during the 
remainder of the year.  Full year projections are showing Rates and Electricity 
costs higher than budget.  The 2017/18 rates bill included transitional adjustment 
of £3,873 and also the multiplier has increased for 2018/19.  There has been a 
change of electricity supplier which resulted in a delay in receiving invoices which 
meant there was an under spend in 2017/18. 
 


3.4.2. Supplies & Services – The profiled budget underspend relates to timings of 
paying invoices and the full year projected underspend relates to a few minor 
underspends. 


 
3.4.3. Central Support/Employees – The underspends relate to a member of staff not 


being in the pension scheme. 
 


3.4.4. Income – Income from cremation fees is lower than the profiled budget due to 
the low number of services in Qtr 2 but higher than full year projected budget as it 
is anticipated that services will increase for the remainder of the year.  The budget 
for 2018/19 for cremation fees was increased from 1,500 cremations p.a. to 1,550 
cremations p.a.  Income from sales in slightly lower than both the profiled and full 
year budget. 


 
3.4.5. The receipt from CAMEO has not yet been received for 2018/19 but it is 


anticipated that the budgeted £7,000 will be received. 
 
3.4.6. If the projected outturn is achieved there will be an additional surplus of 


£31,075. 
 


3.5. Reserves and balances.  The current amounts held by the joint crematorium 
committee and projected balances are: 


 
 Capital 


Funding 
Reserve 


Equipment 
Replacement 


Reserve 


General 
Reserve 


 £ £ £ 
Balance 31st March 2018 494,319 200,000 100,000 
Budgeted spend Phase A (231,000)   
2017/18 Price increase for land acquisition (15,000)   
Contribution 2018/19 30,000 100,000 0 
Projected Balance 31st March 2019 278,319 300,000 100,000 


 
The projected balance at 31st March 2019 can be used for the Phase B project, 
demolishing the garage/memorial hall and rebuild new memorial hall. 
 
These figures do not include the projected additional surplus identified in 3.2 above of 
£31,075. 
 
 
Mark Knight 
22nd October 2018 







